Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, July 9, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on July 9, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Pam & Brian Walsh, Fonda Thompson, Bruce White, Anne Ford, Dana & Kathy McKnight, Bob Spaulding, Phil Morin, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:07PM. 

2. Additions & Deletions:  


a.
Beach – Neighboring property ROW & lake access:  Dana & Kathy McKnight provided a copy of a handwritten note to them from Shelly Faxvog regarding her ROW to lake access on town property.  Town was aware there is a ROW and town office staff had made copies of the deeds to the Faxvog property.  The ROW description was vague.  Ricky remembered in past years that Faxvog had used this area to dock their boat.  Dana stated he had worked to clean up the overgrown area which they used for their row boat (since the docks are full with motor boats belonging to other campers), fishing and grandkids playing in the water.  Discussion included: Shelley should have approached the town, not Dana; stricter rules have been put in place regarding boats since Faxvog last used this area for their boat (launching from LERA only prior to opening, otherwise must use State of VT lake access); invite Shelley to the next Selectboard meeting; contact the town attorney on ROW use and who regulates that use.  In the interim, the Selectboard all agreed it was okay for Dana to continue to use this area, making sure that Shelley also had access and room to use.  
b.
Highway:


i.
Waite Place Rd – use as ATV trail


ii
Parsonage Rd – Kurt Salvas request


These will be discussed under Highway.

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

7.
Beach Update:  Bob reported that the benches had been installed and people have expressed their approval.  Matt Grant was contacted on July 4th for an electrical problem due to the high temperatures and increased demand.  Matt would like to proceed with switching the upper level and the pump house to separate breakers.  This will require some ground work.  Ricky noted that highway is unavailable until current projects are further along.  An odor on the upper level from the septic tanks was due to one cover being askew.  Bob has addressed this, contacted Taplin to pump the tanks and new filters have been ordered and will be installed.  All water testing for both lake and drinking water have passed.
Returning to the agenda:

3. Citizen Input:  Anne Ford, a new resident to Eden, spoke to the Selectboard about establishing a town center.  Anne has reviewed past community surveys which support resident’s desire for this in Eden.  Anne is willing to spearhead this project, explore all aspects: funding, planning, building use potential, etc.  It was noted that this was a great idea but would require a lot of planning and work.  Anne replied she is ready to take on this project.  The suggested location for this project would be on the town property in front of the school.  Anne will explore this further and return to the Selectboard with her findings.  At that time, it will be determined if this should go forward by presenting it to the voters for their input/approval at town meeting.  The town attorney will also be consulted.
4.
Approve the Minutes of June 25th, 26th and 28th, 2018:  George made the motion to approve the minutes of June 25th, 26th and 28th, 2018 as written.  Approved.

5.
Salvage Yard Permit – Phillip Morin:  Phil Morin presented the Selectboard with a petition with 125 signatures in support of his permit application.  Bruce White inquired if Phil would be adding vehicles – No, he was getting rid of some when he was visited by the State and told to stop, a complaint had been filed and a permit was needed.  It was noted that state law allows a property owner to have three (3) unregistered vehicles, otherwise a permit is needed or they must be removed.  A letter from Fonda Thompson received at the town office today was read by Fonda.  Fonda did not support approval of the permit application for various health and environmental impacts which could occur, as well as the impact to aesthetics and values to surrounding properties.  Pam Walsh expressed her similar concerns against approval of the application permit.  Discussion included:  Phil not doing this as a business – personal use to work on old vehicles; State regulations and Salvage Yard Rule; town ability to add specific requirements to the permit application.  Phil presented his permit application to the Selectboard.  Adam made the motion to approve the salvage yard permit application for Phil Morin adding town specifications of:  Phil abide by all state rules and regulations; no more than 20 unregistered vehicles on site with the town’s option to decrease this number annually; state to inspect site annually; keep all unregistered vehicles as far away as possible from any adjoining property.  Further discussion included:  Taxpayers being allowed to do what they want with their property; Phil’s vehicles not being salvage-they are collectors’ items for work on antique vehicles; even if town approves, state may not; concern about level of state oversight; what state considers a vehicle – whole or frame – Phil said they counted the stripped down vehicles.  Motion approved:  Adam-Yes; Ricky – Yes; George – No.  Motion has passed, it will now go to the State for their approval.  Fonda will be sent a copy of the minutes.
6.
ECS – Nature Trail Agreement:  School representatives asked this be rescheduled.
8. Dog Officer Update:  None at this time.
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.  
11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  Ricky reported that the diversion channel is in; work will start tomorrow to divert the water; Jeff Parsons has been at the site to inspect for permit compliance; concrete work will start at the end of this week.  Tracey added that David Peatman had been contacted and would be on site either Wednesday or Thursday.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  the State of Vermont is on site taking boring samples.
c.
Update – Speed Cart, RT 100C Detour:  AOT has approved Eden’s request for use of their speed cart.  Eden must designate a time period and pick up and return the cart to their St. Albans location.  Dates were determined to be:  August 6 to August 27.  Tracey will confirm with AOT.

d.
MRGP – Sign notice of intent & submit with payment of application fees:  George made the motion to sign the “Notice of Intent”.  Approved and signed.  Eden’s cost for this permit and application fee is $1,990.00.

e.
Grants – Dry Hydrant (due August 1, 2018); Pacif Equipment (due August 31, 2018):  Tracey inquired if the town wished to apply for either of these grant opportunities.  Adam will speak with Fire Department officials on hydrants which need repair or an area where a new hydrant is needed.  Once this information is available a grant application will be submitted.  At this time there is no need of Pacif Equipment funds.
f.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported on a problem with sensors on the 2012 truck.
Returning to #2 Additions & Deletions:


i.
Waite Place Rd – use as ATV trail:  Ricky has been approached by a member of VASA about use of Waite Place Rd, Town Hwy #39 as an ATV trail.  This is a Class 4 road off Cooper Hill Rd.  Previously, land owner Don Bullard had issues with trash dumping at this location and use of a gate was granted.  As all town roads are open for ATV use, the Selectboard had no objections but wished to invite Don to its next meeting to discuss it further.


ii.
Parsonage Rd – Kurt Salvas request:  Kurt Salvas has purchased the property at the end of this road and will be tearing down the house.  Kurt would like the road moved to the edge of the property line and has offered to do the work.  The AOT Orange book was consulted.  Further research is needed before a decision is made.

Returning to the agenda:

12. Listers Office:  Previously the Selectboard approved placing an ad for additional help to catch up on some filing projects.  Kristi will be asked if she is available to complete this project.  If not, the Selectboard advised the town office to advertise the position.  It was noted that the Listers position is becoming like most other town elected positions – it is hard to find people who are qualified and have the flexible time schedule to complete the position requirements within the State mandated time table.  It may be time to look into having an outside assessment firm instead of elected Listers.  Johnson has recently gone this route and is happy with the outcome.  More information will be gathered on various firms and their cost and the procedure on switching from elected to contracted services.  This information will be presented at town meeting, 2019.
13. Salary & Benefits:
a.
Annual rate increase review for town employees:  Salaries for all town employees were reviewed.  The budget approved at town meeting, 2018 included a 2% increase.  George reminded the Selectboard of information reviewed earlier in the year where it was noted that other towns pay rates are higher than Eden’s and most supply safety footwear for highway employees.  Ricky added that the town’s insurance benefit is a very valuable benefit and for him, offsets the rate difference.  George made the motion to give town employees a 2% increase, excluding Health Officer, Beach Manager, Managers Helper and Selectboard whose rates would remain the same.  Approved, with Ricky abstaining from the vote.  George made the motion that one pair of safety work boots valued at no more than $250.00 be added to the uniform benefit of full time highway department employees.  Approved, with Ricky abstaining from the vote.
b.
Personnel Policy updates:  This will be discussed at the July 30th meeting.

c.
Drug & Alcohol Policy for CMV Operators:  This will be discussed at the July 30th meeting.

14.
G1 Holdings Restoration Plan & Public Notice:  The draft report has been received from the State along with their notice for publication in the local papers.  Tracey asked that the Selectboard consider an additional notice by the town further explaining what the plan is and where the State wishes to spend these monies.  To get the word out to the public and hopefully generate more public comment the Selectboard agreed with the additional public posting.

15.
Lamoille Fiber Utility – After further review, it was decided that Eden would be interested in learning more about this but may not have personnel available to attend a group meeting.
16.
Ratify Additions & Deletions from the June 25, 2018 meeting:
a.
Review, motion, approval and signature of Emergency Grant reimbursement forms TA65 & TA66.
b.
Discussion, motion, approval and signature of EYSC order.  Discussion, motion and approval to pay any YE bills with 6-28-18 payroll.
c.
Review of Copley Hospital animal bite report.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the June 25, 2018 meeting as listed above in #16 (a-c).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

17.
FYI:  
a.
Act 250 Land Use Permit – KA Harvey.

b.
July 23rd Selectboard meeting rescheduled to  July 30th:

c.
VLCT News

All of the above were information only for the Selectboard.

18.
Any other business:  George inquired if the town highway pick up would be undercoated prior to winter.  Ricky advised it would.  Adam advised the Selectboard about a rumor that he was circulating a petition against Ricky – this is untrue.
19.
Sign orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.  
20.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 9:50PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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